Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearings/Regular Meeting

November 10, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, November 10, 2005.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, and Councilwoman Janet Critz
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of November 10, 2005 to order at 7:36 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Councilwoman Cureton provided the invocation.

· Mayor Becker pointed out the cover of the agenda packet; Town Clerk Vicky Brooks has reminded us of Veteran’s Day, an often overlooked holiday.  Mayor Becker noted that the agenda packet cover states “Thank a Veteran”, which we have many of in this room right now as well as people that have spouses, parents, children, and those who are still serving (who will be veterans); “let’s remember those now and tomorrow on their special day”.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Text Amendment on Customary Home Occupations – 7:38 

· Mayor Becker explained that the first thing on the agenda is a public hearing on a zoning ordinance text amendment regarding two things;  adding a definition of “car sales”; and a related text amendment to the customary home occupations that will make car sales a non permitted use.  Mayor Becker commented that there was no one signed up to speak on this public hearing and asked the public if anyone wished to speak at this time.  Hearing none, Mayor Becker closed the public hearing on the text amendment for customary home occupations at 7:39 p.m.

3.
Public Hearing – Text Amendment on Convenience Stores Operation Hours – 7:39 

· Mayor Becker opened the duly advertised public hearing on the text amendment to convenience store operation hours at 7:39 p.m. and explained that we have a definition of convenience stores which specifies the size, function, and hours of operation (closed between midnight and 6:00 a.m.).  The text amendment would strike the language “closed between midnight and 6:00 a.m.”, which would allow convenience stores to operate any time during a twenty-four hour period.  

· Mr. Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.  Mr. Bowden commented that he had not seen the text amendment, but he understood that it was predominately for Petro Express right now, although he was sure that if any other convenience store opened up it would affect them as well.  Mr. Bowden went on record as being “for” the text amendment.  Mr. Bowden further commented that he understood that the Petro Express was open approximately four months before the violation was noted and that at least one employee may have lost their job, because of the store having to close.  Mr. Bowden thought that the store provided a service; in the past Mr. Bowden has seen that there are a lot of people all night long that travel through Mineral Springs and Petro Express would be a nice place to stop to get a cup of coffee, etc.  It is a well run store and Mr. Bowden could not see any reason why they should not be able to run a legitimate business as long as they are not doing anything to harm the public.  Mr. Bowden also commented that he would appreciate it if the council would give them consideration to grant the change.     

· William J. Price – 3830 Potters Road South.  Mr. Price explained that on November 17th, 2000 the town council put together a planning committee who put in many hours of thought and discussion into the ordinance for the town.   One of the things they all agreed on was that they did not need/want a twenty-four hour business in this town, because we don’t have the need/want for the ”riff-raff” that comes with a twenty-four hour business.  Mr. Price questioned what had changed from the time the ordinances were created/presented in 2001 and now?  Mr. Price noted that he has nothing but good things to say about Petro Express; they are a very professional outfit, as was SavWay.  Mr. Price thought that Petro Express is certainly a little notch above even SavWay, but up until May of this year SavWay operated within the hours stated in the ordinance and no one even balked about it being operated twenty-four hours.   Mr. Price agreed with Mr. Bowden that it is nice to be able to drive down Highway 75 on the way home and get a cup of coffee; however, our community is well served with a Petro Express that is open twenty-four hours four miles up the road, as well as one just before you go into Monroe six miles up the road.  Mr. Price pointed out that a robbery had occurred at the Petro Express between 12:00 a.m. and 6:00 a.m.  Mr. Price explained that he had a conversation with Sheriff Cathey not only about this store, but also about his perspective on twenty-four hour businesses.  Mr. Price is in the electronic security business (Sonitrol), which nationally protects in excess of eight thousand convenience stores throughout the United States and the vast majority of robberies occurring at twenty-four hour convenience stores happen during the hours of 11:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m.   The key thing is that crime was all about opportunity and if there’s a lot of activity going on in an area that tends to deter crime, but when you have little activity going on (other than cars going up and down the highway) that tends to attract opportunistic criminals.  Sheriff Cathey had mentioned to Mr. Price that in his opinion the store will get robbed again; there was not an “if”, but it was a “will” happen.  There is nothing to deter a robber from walking in there along Highway 75, because it is an opportunistic moment in time where someone’s coming up 75 and they see a store open and they don’t see any activity.  “Great opportunity to hold up a store”.  Mr. Price noted that it’s a great thought to have the Sheriff’s Department and the Highway Patrol stop in for coffee, but that by itself isn’t a deterrent.  The reality is that we do not have enough deputies or Highway Patrolmen covering Union County and they don’t have a lot of time to spend sitting in coffee shops.  Mr. Price also explained that he had spoken to a friend at the Charlotte Mecklenburg Police Department who reiterated everything that Sheriff Cathey mentioned.  Mr. Price commented that life was fine up until six months ago and asked “what’s changed”; he could not come up with anything.  Mr. Price also asked why we would want to invite crime and opportunity into our community.  “Obviously this area is growing very fast and since we’re well served on both sides of 75 I can’t imagine why we would want to invite a business to stay open twenty-four hours and once we invite them to stay open twenty-four hours what’s going to happen with the next business that comes along and says I want to be open twenty-four hours”, Mr. Price said.  Mr. Price asked that if the council decided to vote on it that they consider doing a conditional use so that they would be able to rescind it if they felt compelled politically or otherwise to do that.    

· David Branan, Petro Express.  Mr. Branan commented that he thought it would do a lot of good for the community to have the store open twenty-four hours, because you have people in the middle of the night that need stuff and the community is growing.  “Okay, if you are growing you gonna need more, more people are going to be up at night, there’s going to be more stuff going on and we’re there for the convenience for the people that live in Mineral Springs”, Mr. Branan said.  Mr. Branan pointed out that the people on the second/third shift at Parkdale come in the middle of the night to get hot dogs, coffee, and all kinds of stuff.  There are a lot of advantages; however, you are taking a risk, but that is what a twenty-four hour convenience store does anyway.  Mr. Branan noted that he had spoken with a deputy that said eighty-five to ninety percent of robberies occurred during the day hours, not night.  “I mean when they go to rob a bank, do they rob it at night?  They can walk in at anytime and rob that store, they could rob it at 10:00 p.m., and they could rob it at 7:00 in the morning, just like he said.  We open at 6:00 a.m., so what is the difference”, Mr. Branan asked.  Mr. Branan pointed out that you are taking a chance when you enter a twenty-four hour store (any store) when you walk in there and get behind the counter.  You are taking a chance of getting robbed; no matter what store it is or no matter what time of day it is.  Mr. Branan commented as far as the drug dealing and stuff that was brought up that if any of his employees see anything going on in the parking lot or around the building they are going to call the Sheriff’s Department, because they are going to value their life and what’s going on out there might come inside.  Mr. Branan thought that as far as watching the community it could be good for the community.   If you are going to grow you got to have a twenty-four hour store eventually one day.  Mr. Branan pointed out that there’s nothing in the ordinance stopping a grocery store from operating twenty-four hours; all that is covered is convenience store and he did not understand why the town would keep the convenience stores closed if they will let a grocery store open up.  Mr. Brannan explained that Petro Express will be going to two people shifts starting in December on third shift and that would be a little bit better than one person.     

· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing for the text amendment on convenience store operation hours at 7:50 p.m. 

4.
Public Comments – 7:38  

· The town council heard comments from the following:

· Mr. Charlie Bowden.  

5.
Approval of the Regular Minutes from October 13, 2005 – 7:53  

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the October 13, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 

Nays: None 

6.
Tax Collector’s Report – 7:54
· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on the tax collections for the month of September 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed additional collections of $20.00 of which $11.57 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $8.43.  Total tax collected is $25,493.89 with a balance due of $225.53 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,155.30 with a balance due of $265.93 on 23 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2001 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,397.99 with a balance due of $294.19 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2002 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,100.72 with a balance due of $876.01 on 52 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,154.07 with a balance due of $689.49 on 54 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $20.40 of which $5.40 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $15.00.    Total tax collected is $809.53 with a balance due of $151.22 on 31 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2004 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $40,827.30 with a balance due of $2,042.18 on 66 properties.  A list of the 2004 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· Mayor Becker pointed out that those were the completed reports for the month of September.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the September tax reports and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on the tax collections for the month of October 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed additional collections of $6.45.  Total tax collected is $25,500.34 with a balance due of $219.08 on 14 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2000 tax report showed additional collections of $13.55 of which $2.69 were late fees leaving the actual tax collected $10.86.  Total tax collected is $34,166.16 with a balance due of $255.07 on 22 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2001 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,397.99 with a balance due of $294.19 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2002 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,100.72 with a balance due of $876.01 on 52 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 tax report showed no additional collections.   Total tax collected is $34,154.07 with a balance due of $689.49 on 54 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $9.01 of which $0.45 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $8.56.    Total tax collected is $818.09 with a balance due of $142.66 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $165.45 of which $87.10 were late fees leaving the actual tax collected $78.35.  Total tax collected is $40,905.65 with a balance due of $1,963.83 on 128 properties.  A list of the 2004 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2005 tax report showed collections of $4,546.08 of which $4.42 being an overpayment leaving the actual tax collected $4,541.66.  Total tax collected is $4,541.66 with a balance due of $45,253.26 on 1184 properties.

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the October 2005 tax report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 



Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· Councilman Countryman questioned whether or not there would be an adjustment since there was an overpayment.  Ms. Henson stated that it was an overpayment that an attorney made and it is just considered an overpayment; not actually anything that is reimbursable.  

7.
Finance Officer’s Report – 8:02
· Mayor Becker reported that collections for October were routine, totaling $8,261.73.  Expenditures were also mostly routine for October totaling $7,681.35; the exception to routine would be the $1,300.47 under “planning”, which was the total cost for the town for printing/mailing the survey that is being tabulated by UNCC.  The Excel spreadsheet shows that the town is well within budget in all departments for the year.                                        
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the finance officer’s report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

8.
Consideration of a Text Amendment to Customary Home Occupations in the Zoning Ordinance – 8:04
· Mayor Becker pointed out the memos in the agenda packet from Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett.  The memos spell out the exact language of the text amendment along with a little background on the planning board discussions.  Chairman Neill is present if a question needs to be asked.  Mayor Becker read the proposed definition (it defines what we would call auto sales because it was not defined in our ordinance anywhere) “the use of any building or portion thereof or any premises or portion thereof for the display, sale, rental, or lease of new or used motor vehicles, trailers, or boats as ancillary use of a lot or tract, except for the incidental sale of not more than two vehicles per year, provided those vehicles are owned by a resident of the premises and were not purchased with the specific intent to resell them, or the use of said premises for the preparation of such vehicle for sale if such preparation is part of either a full- or part-time income-producing venture”.  Mayor Becker explained that what this has really done is make a distinction between selling your spare car, selling your kids car when they go off to college, or selling a couple of cars a year compared to running a car sales where it is no longer a “hobby” to repair cars, but they are being prepared for sales.  That distinction needed to be made.  Accompanying that definition, Section 4.1.11 of the zoning ordinance under customary home occupations where auto repair has always been eliminated from that for numerous reasons (safety concerns, oil/gas/fluids and just accumulation of auto parts) the following language will be added “without limiting the generality of the foregoing the following shall not be regarded as home occupations:  automobile repair shops, body shops, and garages and car sales, see definition in 2.2”.  Councilwoman Neill commented that we need this definition in the ordinance; there has been some confusion as well as some resident complaints/concerns, because of this type of activity particularly repair shops (especially when they are disruptive and not residential in character).  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the planning board’s recommendation to change the definition to what it says in 4.1.11 without limiting the generality of the foregoing the following shall not be regarded as home occupations: automobile repair shops, body shops, garages, car sales (see definition in 2.2 and add the definition that appeared in the memo and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

    

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

9.
Consideration of a Text Amendment to the Zoning Ordinance Governing the Hours of Operation for Convenience Stores – 8:08
· Mayor Becker explained that at the public hearing one of the speakers commented that we didn’t need twenty-four hour businesses and that the town did not allow them when the ordinance was written.  Mayor Becker clarified that the only twenty-four hour restriction in the ordinance was for convenience stores; any other businesses that are approved can operate twenty-four hours and they could when the ordinance was developed.  This text amendment would only apply to convenience stores, which are the only class of retail that is excluded from twenty- four hour operation.  Councilwoman Neill explained that she had spoken with many residents, law enforcement personnel, and Petro Express employees.  Councilwoman Neill thanked the planning board for their hard work and mentioned that the planning board vote on this text amendment request was five against and four in favor (pretty evenly divided); the planning board did have valid concerns that this council needs to consider, as well as the valid points that Petro Express has.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out that she was at the Petro Express at 5:00 a.m. this morning and while the store is officially closed it is open (the doors are locked); the gas pumps are operational for credit/debit card use.  Councilwoman Neill noted that she could see employees inside working (cleaning/stocking) and she did speak with some employees.  Councilwoman Neill commented that while Mr. Price mentioned security concerns Mr. Branan mentioned that the employees are aware of the risks associated with the store being open from 11:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m. and they choose to work those hours.  Councilwoman Neill would rather the County Deputies (for security reasons) stop at the store in our town instead having to drive to the store in Waxhaw; this would be a benefit to Petro Express and to our community so there would be a presence no matter how long they stay.  Councilwoman Neill did not feel that it would be endangering the public by keeping Petro Express open six more hours and she did not believe that there were any residences nearby that it would disturb; “this is not exactly a shopping Mecca”.  Councilwoman Neill further commented that she did not think the atmosphere in the town would change if the store operated twenty-four hours.  Councilwoman Cureton concurred and thought it would be nice to have them open and that would give somebody else work to do (jobs are scarce).  Councilwoman Neill believed that when the third shift at Parkdale ended that those people may want/need to go in to get a drink/coffee/something for the ride home.  Councilwoman Neill also mentioned that one of the speakers said that an employee was fired.  Mr. Branan responded that they had to cut forty hours off the payroll, because there was no revenue; the employee (Mineral Springs resident) was transferred to another location.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Branan if there was ever a time when he would want to have the doors locked if it’s single person shift.  Mr. Branan responded that he did not have a problem with locking the doors; if the employee wants to click the door locked at 2:00 a.m. or 3:00 a.m. (if somebody comes up and needs something they can let them in); Mr. Branan does not have a problem with that.  Mayor Becker commented that obviously Mr. Branan was the one that is concerned about employee’s safety and although we don’t want crime in our town, it is Petro Express that has the insurance/liability and therefore it is in their best interest.   Councilwoman Cureton pointed out that she has seen at least three robberies and they occurred during the day.  Councilman Countryman explained that he sat in on the planning board meeting when this was discussed and appropriate comments were made on both sides of the issue.  Councilman Countryman agreed with a number of comments that have been made tonight.  “As time moves on the only thing in life that is constant is change”.  Councilman Countryman felt that Councilwoman Neill’s comments were appropriate; the store basically is open twenty-four hours (even though it isn’t open); there are customers that can be served at the pump.   Councilman Countryman further commented that if we’re looking at a risk factor, there are people in the store so they’re not being better protected because they aren’t there between 12:00 a.m. and 6:00 a.m.  If in fact it’s the policy of Petro Express to receive their freight between those times, there are still people there and there are still people that potentially could be at risk, but that as Councilwoman Neill said is their choice.  They make that decision as a condition of employment.  Councilman Countryman has not personally seen any negative reason for that store not to be open.  Councilman Countryman added that the comment Mr. Price made regarding stores in the close proximity (same organization) that are available to us was a point well taken, but not everybody wants to drive to Waxhaw or Monroe; a convenience store by its description is designed to be convenient.  Councilman Countryman is in favor of the store being open; if we had the opportunity to have all the people in the community in this room to express their views there would be a lot more that would rather have the store open than closed.      Councilman Countryman addressed concerns of maintaining a small rural community in that those concerns are valid, he has worked for that, but he did not believe we had to be “backwoods”.  On the issue of crime; the reality of that is certainly none of us wants to see that, but it isn’t going to affect Councilman Countryman or anybody (possibly with one exception) in this room if they get robbed.  They have opted to take that risk, security is in place, and the employees that work for them have openly made the decision to do that knowing the risks.  Councilman Countryman stated that for all of those reasons he felt that it would be counter productive to keep this store from conducting its operation and that he certainly was not in favor of keeping it closed those six hours of the evening.  Councilwoman Neill added again that the store is an all night store and she felt that they should be allowed to be profitable during those six hours.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the text change and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

 

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None
10.
Consideration of Calling for a Public Hearing for Text Amendments to the Zoning Ordinance – 8:26
· Mayor Becker explained that there was another memo from our Zoning Administrator where we want some more text amendments due to some of the general statute changes that we have touched on at one point; technical changes in the wording of some of the zoning enabling statutes.  Ms. Bennett is requesting that the council call for a public hearing for the December meeting, because the general statute changes take effect January 1st.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to call for the public hearings as requested by the planning board at their October 17th meeting/November meeting on December 8th at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

11.
Consideration of a North Carolina Statewide Emergency Management Mutual Aid and Assistance Agreement – 8:28

· Mayor Becker explained that this has been presented to us by Emergency Management Director Mr. Bill Hinson, who works under Mr. Pat Beekman (the Homeland Security Director for Union County) and this is one of those consolidations/changes that is being done.  A lot of it doesn’t apply to Mineral Springs, because we don’t have a public works department with backhoes, loaders, brush clearing equipment, and leaf pickup vacuums.  In terms of being a “providing city” Mineral Springs probably wouldn’t be called on to provide equipment for an emergency in a neighboring town; however, we may be a “requesting city” if we ever needed help.  The Mineral Springs Fire Department is involved, because all fire departments are being brought into this now; there are a number of other types of agencies that are trying to come under this umbrella.  Mayor Becker explained that Mr. Hinson noted that if the town does not sign on to it as a municipality then the town not only would not be a “providing city”, it would not be a “receiving city” either, which will make reimbursement more difficult.  If the town goes through Emergency Management (who will coordinate it all) then the town will be reimbursed for approved expenditures under this agreement.  The fact is that much of our emergency response is handled by our independent fire and rescue department anyway, which Mayor Becker believed would be the first contact in the event of a local issue, but if it was something that looked a little more widespread the town would have Mr. Hinson’s office to go to which would open the door to this whole network of statewide assistance.  Councilwoman Neill noted that it was an important agreement; a reciprocal agreement is most beneficial with our first priority being our residents.  The agreement states, “The needs of your residents are your first priority.  Your municipality may decline to provide assistance when your resources are needed for your own residents”.  Councilman Countryman pointed out that Mayor Becker made an excellent point in that given the level of this community in terms of its public works appointments and issues of that nature; this community doesn’t really have a whole lot to provide our counterparts in terms of assistance other than people.  On the other hand we could certainly be the beneficiary of support provided by other communities that do have those things, so we’re not giving up anything in order to receive potentially a lot in return.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the summary contains the words “each party holds the other harmless for liability”; therefore, the town should not be worried about incurring liability in any case.  The Division of Emergency Management will coordinate requests for assistance according to the terms of this agreement.  Mr. Bob Neill pointed out that there were seventeen/eighteen volunteer firefighters that just finished a hazardous material operations level training class, which means that if we had a train wreck and a big chemical spill here inside our city limits/fire district that the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department would size up the scene and probably Monroe’s hazardous material team would come first (if it was something they could handle) and Mineral Springs would be available for the de-contamination of those people.  Attorney Bobby Griffin pointed out that the underlying reasons for this statewide policy was to spell out reimbursement formally (in response to the last emergency in the state).  This is for consistency across the state on reimbursement and whose direction the employees are under.  There is no obligation here to do anything.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to sign on the North Carolina Statewide Emergency Management Mutual Aid and Assistance Agreement and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:         



Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

12.
Update on Releasing a Section of Land from the Monroe-Mineral Springs Annexation Agreement – 8:37
· Mayor Becker briefed the council on the topic: Mr. Larry Raley of Raley Miller Properties contacted the town about a 40+ acre piece of property that his company was looking to buy in the town’s sphere of influence with Monroe, which is located at the corner of Rocky River Road and Highway 84.  Mr. Raley is looking at a future development of that site, which he would be able to develop more effectively in the City of Monroe if Mineral Springs were to release the property from the agreement to the City of Monroe.  Mayor Becker reported that Town Clerk Vicky Brooks and he met with Mr. Raley and the Monroe Planning Director Mr. Wayne Herron (under the direction of this council) a couple months ago.  Planning ramifications were discussed and how it would fit the land use plans of Monroe and Mineral Springs, which do not cover the area that is currently being developed.  Mr. Herron recommended that the first step should be to go to the City of Monroe’s Annexation Committee; however, the Annexation Committee did not want to hear it until after the Monroe City Council was informed about the topic.  Mayor Becker and Mr. Raley attended the November 2nd Monroe City Council meeting where Mr. Herron summarized the agreement for their city council.  Mayor Becker communicated to their city council that Mineral Springs had not taken action in anyway on this, because the council is waiting for technical information from Monroe, the Mineral Springs Zoning Administrator, and perhaps the Mineral Springs Planning Board.  Mayor Becker expressed to the Monroe City Council the three concerns that this council had voiced in amending the agreement, which included: the planning aspect; the precedent being set by releasing the property; and the loss of potential tax revenue.  The Monroe City Council agreed to present this to their annexation committee for study.      
13.
Closed Session – 8:49
· Mayor Becker asked for a motion to go into closed session to consult with Attorney Bobby Griffin.  This would be under NC General Statute 143-318.11 (a) (3), which is to seek and receive any legal advice on ongoing legal matters (in this case this would be the legal action Bingham Holdings, LLC et al versus the Town of Mineral Springs).   Councilman Countryman made a motion to go into closed session under NCGS 143-318.11 (a) (3) to seek and receive legal advice from Attorney Bobby Griffin on an ongoing legal matter with Bingham Holdings, LLC et al versus the Town of Mineral Springs and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
  

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· Closed Session


· Councilman Countryman made a motion to close this closed session and re-open the regular meeting and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

14.
Other Business – 9:04  

· There was no “other business” discussed.   

15.
Adjournment – 9:05
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on December 8, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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